
 

BEAUMARIS FOOTBALL CLUB 

 - ANNUAL REPORT - 
 2022 SEASON 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

Tuesday 22nd November  
 7:00pm 

Beaumaris Football Club 

Banksia Room                            
Oak St, Beaumaris 



 

 

AGENDA  
AANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

BEAUMARIS FOOTBALL CLUB 

TUESDAY 22ND NOVEMBER  
Held at  Beaumaris Football Club 

Banksia Room at 7pm 

 

 

1. President’s Welcome 

2. Present 

3. Apologies 

4. Adoption of 2021 AGM Minutes 

5. Business arising from previous AGM minutes 

6. Correspondence 

7. Reports 

•  President 

• Treasurer 

•  Junior President 

•  Senior Men’s Coach  

•  Senior Women’s Coach 

•  Men’s Captain 

•  Women’s Captain 

•  Accounts 

8. Election of Office Bearers 

9. Special Business 

10. General Business 



 

 

BEAUMARIS FOOTBALL CLUB 

2021 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – MINUTES 

HELD AT BEAUMARIS FOOTBALL CLUB TUESDAY 23RD NOVEMBER 

2021 

Meeting Opened :  7.05pm 

Present: As per the Attendance record book 

Committee Present:  Terry Lucas (TL), Richard Evans (RE), Nicki Spencer (NS), Nick Heath 

(NH), Tracey Francis (TF). Paul Davis (PD) 

Welcome:  Terry Lucas (President) opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and declared a 

quorum. 

Apologies:  Stephen Nash, Craig Rawlings, David Hickey, Greg Diamond, Matt Petering, Ellen 

Wood 

Minutes of 2020 meeting:  The minutes from the 2020 meeting were adopted.  

Proposed – Mark Francis   Seconded – Ben Conrad 

Issues arising from 2020 minutes:  TL – NIL 

 

It was mentioned that Roger Hunt, member of 1963 side passed away. TL highlighted that we 

want to embrace and promote the love and history of our club and involve past players as much 

as possible in 2022.  

Correspondence:  Nil 

Presidents Report: TL noted that the Annual Report was provided online and that there were 

hard copies available at the front of the room –  TL said that he would “take the President’s 

Report as read” but did want to mention a few things before taking questions. 

The season stopped in July hurt the club significantly.  We could have increased revenue 

substantially if we weren’t shut down.  With the help of the juniors, we have at least achieved a 

break even result in a tough season. 

Lewis Diggins won VAFA B Grade B & F, Senior women Caley, Zoe and Hayley were named in 

the women’s VAFA best team 



 

 

 

We had very good player numbers and a record 7 teams including 2 snr women’s teams. Player 

retention and recruiting will continue to be a focus. 

We purchased reversable jumpers for all teams. 

Our major sponsor ASKIN renewed its sponsorship. 

We had set ourselves to have a great year on and off the field – there was of course nothing we 

could do about COVID and now we look at how we move forward into 2022. 

We have a COVID policy for players in place.  Still a personal choice as to whether you want to 

be vaccinated. 

All in all TL was very proud of our footy club. 

60 years next year which we plan to celebrate. We have a junior program that is the envy of 

everyone and our seniors do well given we have no schools feeding us players.  Retaining 19s 

and senior players is always difficult and the attraction of cash to another club is always 

tempting to them. We will keep working on making BFC a destination club. 

We have one big fund raising event still to come - the Xmas raffle – the juniors are supporting it 

strongly – we aim to raise $30K- $35k – that will not be included in the 2021 financials but will 

greatly assist season 2022. Askin have already given us next year’s sponsorship money to help 

with cash flow. 

There were no questions. 

Report taken as read – Proposed – Peter Caswell  Seconded – Jack Dyer 

 

 
Treasurer’s’Report: presented by Paul Davis 

2021 accounts have been slightly amended as part of the audit process to reflect aggregation of 

Junior and Senior revenue of the BFC.  As they exceeded the income level an audit was 

required.  COVID grants from Gov’t and council have been highlighted. 

The auditor has completed his review and his report will be attached to the financial statements 

that Paul and Terry have signed.  While the result was lower than previous years, it was still a 

good outcome considering the 2021 COVID environment.  Sponsor support has been good, 

especially the long term sponsors.   



 

 

 

TL commented on sponsorship – RE took over sponsorship management in 2018 and lifted it to 

100K . That was significant.  TL now running sponsorship with PC and GD – we raised approx. 

$120k this year which assists with our football department costs which are significant. 

PD mentioned the bar and canteen – we managed to lease out the canteen and any income 

goes to a future fund to recover maintenance costs of the building. 

PD explained that some expenses had gone up from previous years – his report provided 

explanations. 

PD thanked Darren Trew for all his help – Darren is the Treasurer of the Juniors. 

TL seconded PD’s comments on Darren Trew’s efforts 

There were no questions. 

Report accepted.  Proposed – Ian Millar   Seconded – Fiona Love 

 

Coaches Report  

TL – we will take the senior coach’s report as being read.  TL outlined coaching changes in 

2022. TL noted that we wanted to keep as many Beaumaris people here as possible even on a 

part time basis. Eg Josh Bourke who had accepted a role at St Kevin’s year 12 side. 

Peter Caswell questioned – what is the definition of Craig and Dann’is role in the women’s 

team– TL said they were assistant coaches but would leave it to the head Coach, Brian Royal 

and Nick Heath to sort out.  

 

Senior Captains’ Reports 

TL – take snr men’s captains report as read – Matt Petering will play again but will not be 

Captain. TL highlighted how sensational Matt had been for the club. 

TL mentioned that Ellen Wood was a fantastic person who had done the ACL in her knee twice 

but still contributed a committee person of field.  

The women’s report was taken as read  

A few things were highlighted - in particular the report raised a few challenges from the women’s 

perspective – women still feel a bit on inequality, especially if they can’t play at Oak St. If that  



 

 

 

was to continue, then any alternative venues need to be the same quality as Oak st.   

TL thanked Ellen for the strength and character to report this and wanted it noted for follow up in 

2022. 

 

TL – before I hand over to Nicki I want to say Nicki has been amazing for our club – she’s been 

Team Manager, Secretary, Junior President and a multitude of other things and has now retired 

from Junior land.  She is dedicated and passionate and has a history with footy with her dad.  

She is outstanding. TL asked for a round of applause. 

 

Junior Presidents Report: 

NS – Juniors played 9 rounds of football and was fortunate to do so.. 

At the SMJFL AGM at the beginning of season the Clubs had a robust discussion around fees 

and pushed for a reduction – the SMJFL eventually relented and provided a 4-team discount 

and bore the cost of insurance. This was a good result for the clubs. 

The SMJFL are currently pushing for changes at the AGM  to the by-laws and their statement of 

rules which will have a detrimental effect on Clubs, by effectively placing the balance of power in 

the hands of the league and Board, and away from Clubs. Nicki’s strong recommendation to the 

2022 committee would be to vote against the proposed changes. 

Nicki reported strong numbers in 12 14 and 16 girls and noted that over the passage of time 

skills have improved and will keep improving.  A review of the junior girls program was 

conducted in the 2021 that will lead to an increased focus on skills 

In the main the Club was competitive but there were some areas where fixturing and grading 

was not appropriate.    

Nicki noted there could be an issue fielding an Under 15 team in 2022 if we can’t retain our U14 

boys. She encouraged the 2022 junior committee to put some focus on that. 

In 2021 we were able to hold a couple of Shark of the months but hopefully 2022 will be 

different.  

Congratulations to the two junior boys who were picked up in the mid-season draft– Jacob 

Edwards and Max Heath.  



 

 

The SMFL decided that there would no B & F for 2021, after consultation with the clubs. 

The BFC Juniors however did conduct their own B & F and Nicki said “well done to all winners 

and participants” 

We had a number of boys participate in the U17s Dragons squad, and a number of boys and 

girls participate in the interleague competition which was able to be conducted between 

lockdowns. 

The Numbers in the U14 boy age group is an issue as noted in my report. (Matter to follow up) 

Beaumaris had a large number of players awarded golden boots for their 10 years of footy, 

which is testament to the clubs ability to retain players through to the Under 17 age group. 

Nicki gave specific thanks to Peter Caswell and Pauline who provided assistance during the 

year. 

The Juniors made a decision to offer refunds to families for the incomplete season in 3 ways – A 

refund in full of the $50, $50 raffle ticket or donate to the club. – this was a great result for all 

and well received 

Nicki gave thanks to Ben, Darren, Stephen, Christine, Carlie, Fi, (all junior committee). Nicki 

also recognized Tim Holt for his contribution and who was awarded SMJFL Volunteer of the 

Year.  

Nicki also mentioned Damien, Lee and Christine –  who finish up on the committee, and extends 

“a massive thank you” on behalf of the whole club for their time and effort. 

Nicki gave thanks to Terry for his personal support and the senior committee for their ongoing 

support of the junior program.  

Nicki acknowledged Stacy Lolas (Auskick Co-Ordinator)  - “who is truly amazing – she is 

outstanding” .  Nicki highlighted that Stacey had set up the disability football program, within our 

Auskick program, which is outstanding. 

Nicki noted that Ben Conrad was taking on the Junior President role with Jack Dyer as his Vice 

President, and wished them both well. 

Nicki concluded with the following comment: “I’ve really enjoyed my time – I could write a 

book”!! 

 

 



 

 

 

TL gave thanks to Richard Evans who was retiring from the senior committee 

TL stated:– “thanks to Richard who has been a volunteer at the BFC for 20 years – his roles 

included head of sponsorship, team manager, committee member, assistant coach and coach.  

Richard has always done things without question - that is the man and character that he is. He 

is a great friend and footy person.  He always cares – he sorted some of the prizes for the raffle. 

He also got some new sponsors. I cannot thank you enough.  What can I say – you are an 

absolute outstanding person of the club”. 

 

RE responded:- “it’s been a pleasure – Sean started in Auskick – I always wanted to be involved 

from the get go – to say you get back what you give is an understatement.  I’ve made friends for 

life. I’d also like to thank Ron Buller and John Murton - the 2 Presidents before Terry. I’ve been 

honored to be part of this amazing club.   

Office Bearers 2022 

TL noted that other than Richard Evans, all other committee members (other than the senior 

player representatives) were seeking re-election for season 2022. 

TL also noted that Senior player reps Matt Petering and Ellen Wood will come off the committee 

but continue as Player Representatives.  They will still be able to attend committee meetings to 

provide player feedback and a voice for players.   

TL mentioned that the Constitution restricted the seniors to 10 committee members, one of 

which was the Junior President. TL said we may need to consider changing the constitution in 

future if we want more than 10 on the committee. 

The following people were re-elected: 

Terry Lucas – President 

Greg Diamond – Vice President 

Paul Davis - Treasurer 

Tracey Francis – resigning as Secretary but continuing as General Committee 

Nick Heath – Footy Operations / General Committee 

Peter Caswell – Communications / General Committee 

Nicki Spencer – stepping down as Junior President but staying on as General Committee 



 

 

 

New committee appointments 

Ben Conrad – Junior President representing juniors 

Lee Young – Secretary 

Bryce Gardiner – General Committee    

 

TL said that he was happy to go around again – “we have a bit of unfinished business and I 

have a great team around me” 

TL discussed Tracey Francis – “Tracey has been outstanding, a great footy club person widely 

respected across council and vafa and club.  But she is handing over the secretary role  

 

The re-election nominations and new committee member nominations were accepted. 

Proposed –  Ian Millar  Seconded – Mark Francis 

General Business 

Darren Trew – said we need a change of signatures at Bendigo Bank – as Nicki stepping down. 

Nicki to come off the account and Ben Conrad to come on. 

TL – wanted to note that Bendigo Bank, a club sponsor based at the Concourse, was closing 

the branch on 30/11.  TL had spoken to the Chairman at Sandringham Community Bank and he 

believes we will get great support from them for season 2022. 

TL wanted to formally recognise the Beaumaris Branch including how good the relationship has 

been. TL made special mention of Alex and her staff. 

Terry closed the meeting at 7.50pm 

 



 

 

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 2022 

Bring on 2023!! I am already very excited about season 2023 for the Beaumaris Sharks. While I will be 

stepping down as President at the 2022 AGM, I know that we have laid strong foundations both on and 

off the field, and that the 2023 off field leadership team, as well as the coaches and players, are already 

working hard to make next year even better. 

As I reflect on my five years as President, I’d like to repeat something I’ve said many times before: “I feel 

privileged and honored to be part of this great club, borne out of the commitment and selflessness of 

our returning service men and women, driven by dedicated and passionate people (both players and 

supporters) for 60 years, and now providing a game of football and a wonderful club environment for 

almost 1,000 players.  It’s a special place, the Beaumaris Football Club.  35 junior teams and potentially  

7+ senior teams for season 2023”. 

I’m lucky enough to be involved with the seniors and also a junior coach. There are so many great 

people in our club, both players and supporters. While we love to win finals, the fact that so many men 

and women, boys and girls, got a chance to play for our club or be involved with our club is a wonderful 

achievement in itself.  

On field there were a number of achievements we can be proud of in season 2022. One of my biggest 

highlights was the inaugural senior women’s flag!!! (and of course the Under 13’s flag!). 6 years in the 

making, Dazza Behrendorff and his mighty women’s team delivered the chocolates in emphatic, 

undefeated style. It was a great thrill for so many of us. Our senior men had a great home and away 

season as did our under 19s. Our thirds had a brilliant year after not winning a game in 2021. They 

finished on top and lost the preliminary final in extra time. Meanwhile our Juggernaut Juniors had an 

amazing year, with 8 teams winning Premierships. 

Personally, I’ve loved my 5 years as President. It hasn’t been without its difficulties, given the BSC 

situation, the drawn-out negotiations to get a lease in our name, the fight to get memorabilia and 

photos on the walls and control of our rooms, dealing with Covid shutdowns and a Balance Sheet that 

was hurting given all the above. I’m delighted that through the hard work of so many, Our Club is in a 

strong position on and off the field.  

The seniors made a cash surplus of approximately $30,000 in 2022. The Juniors continue to thrive. We 

have secured a long-term lease and the culture and vibe on and off the field has been applauded by 

many. I feel heartened by that and look forward to things continually improving every year from now. 

Once a Shark, Always a Shark: it’s the place to be!!. 



 

 

 

In no particular order, I couldn’t have got through the last 5 years without the consistent and selfless 

club contribution of the following people. A HUGE THANKYOU to:- 

Greg Diamond  Lee Young  Peter Caswell  Paul Davis 

Nicki Spencer  Tracey Francis   Brian Royal  Matt Petering 

Guy McKenna  Nick Heath  Ben Conrad  Bryce Gardiner   

Troy Arendarcikas Mal Gray  Fiona Rowbury  Wes “Powerball Wizard” 

Darryl Behrendorff Dave Cafarella  Simon Crompton Stephen Nash 

Ron Nicholson  John Collins  Lauren Jane Omond Ellen Wood 

Richard Evans  Jane Lapa  Ian Millar  Dave Hickey 

Tim Holt  Carli Holt  Sonia McNally  Fiona Love 

There are of course so many more people that have contributed on and off the field over these past five 

years. I am and will forever be grateful for your support and effort. The Club is so much better for it. 

I will always have a special place in my heart for our players. They are great people and a joy to watch 

and be around.  

Then of course there is the club sponsors and player sponsors – without them I know two things 

wouldn’t have occurred – firstly we would never have got through those BSC and Covid years and 

secondly, we would never have returned the senior section back to a surplus and healthy Balance Sheet.  

I refer to our sponsors in more detail below. 

THE BFC – A LARGE CLUB, ONE CLUB, A GREAT CLUB. 

We fielded 5 senior teams in season 2022 but are on track to have at least 7 senior teams for 2023. We 

also fielded 35 junior teams including girls teams in Under 10s, 11s, 12s, 13s, 14s,15s,16s,17s and 18s. 

Ben Conrad goes into more detail in his report. I hope you take time to read it. 

In total, we gave nearly 1000 kids and young adults the chance to play footy.  It’s a huge number and 
one the entire community should be proud of. We also had the support of 2,000+ parents and 

supporters and life members. We are ONE CLUB. We are a GREAT CLUB. 

 



 

 

 

We now look forward with much positivity to season 2023. I’ve listed below some things we can be 
grateful for from season 2022 and some things to get excited about for season 2023: -  

 

• 2023 is the year in which we will celebrate 60 years of footy at the Beaumaris Sharks. The club 

was formed in 1963. There are still a number of people from that time active at the club. I can’t 
wait to celebrate them and the club’s achievements over 6 decades.  It’s going to be a special 
year on and off the field. Two words for you all: GET INVOLVED!! 

 

• We have a new look coaching group, with Josh Bourke accepting the senior men’s coach 
position. Josh has appointed three highly credentialed assistants in Mick Lovejoy, Nick Moodie 

and Stephen Milne. All four have already had a significant impact in terms of vibe, retention and 

recruitment. Steve Scott, a humble and dedicated Shark, has been appointed reserves coach. It 

was a very well received appointment. Justin Wilson’s promotion to Under 19s Head Coach was 

also very welcome news. I have written about all the new coaches in the various club 

announcements that have been made (see club website news). We are delighted to have all 

these men on board. I have no doubt they will make us a better club on and off the field. 

 

• Pre-season training for the senior women began on Tuesday 15 November and for the senior 

men on Thursday 17 November. There were very good numbers. Our player retention is 

excellent, with so many Sharks already committing to 2023. Our new senior men’s coach, Josh 
Bourke, has been very active in the recruiting space, with at least 10 new faces coming to the 

Sharks for season 2023. 

 

• An “all club effort” enabled the seniors to have their strongest financial season in many years, 
returning to a cash profit for the first time since pre BSC days.  The seniors finished the year with 

almost $30,000 cash in the bank as well as stock of club jackets, club shorts and new playing 

jumpers. Corporate sponsors, player sponsors, committee, players and supporters all played 

their role. The December 2021 raffle and the 2022 reverse draw were also fund-raising 

highlights. A special thank you to Liam O’Donnell who generously donated his reverse draw 
winnings back to the club.  

 

• After securing the lease for our upstairs clubrooms in 2021, we were able to have a full season 

of functions in 2022. We were able to host dinners, players nights, events and other functions. 

Players and members and supporters loved having their clubrooms back. A special mention to 

Nicki Spencer and her team of merry women who brought Thursday night player dinners back 

with a bang. Some of the highlight events included the Ron Nicholson run functions (Anzac Day, 

2010 Premiership Reunion, Past Players Day, 100 Game and Life Members Dinner – well done 

Ron), the Reverse Draw raffle (thank you Greg Diamond), the junior Dads lunches (well done 

Dave Hickey and Ben Conrad), the sponsors night and the 2022 Best and Fairest.  



 

 

 

• I have to say I’m also very grateful for my Under 13s and their parents. They made Tuesdays, 

Thursdays and Sundays very enjoyable for the whole year. With players and parents like these 

coming through our club, the future continues to look very bright. 

 

• After the completion of the season, I engaged an 8 person panel to conduct a Senior Football 

and Operations Review. While it was heartening to hear a lot of positive feedback, we also 

received some great ideas and areas for improvement. Some changes have already been made 

and there will be more to come as we strive to make Beaumaris the Destination CLUB of 

Bayside. 

 

SOME “FIRSTS” IN SEASON 2022 

For the first time ever in 2022, we had: 

• A senior women’s Premiership and an undefeated season  

• Record corporate and player sponsorship 

• All senior players in new reversible club jumpers 

• Every player sponsored  

• Inaugural Women’s Spirit of Mateship award 

• All senior teams won on four consecutive weekends (20 from 20). 

• Sean Coote played the most games ever for the BFC (470+) 

• Jacinta Boyd was the first BFC girl to play 100 games 

• 3 joint winners of the club’s most prestigious awards (see below) 

• 8 Junior Premierships 

• Over $20,000 saved in wages by senior players volunteering to work behind the bar 

• A record profit for the senior section of the club 

 

CLUB AWARDS 2022 

Tim Russell “Senior Men’s Mateship” Award 2022 - Joint Winners, Joel Di Natale 

and Michael Defontenay 

The "Tim Russell Mateship Award" is annually bestowed upon the Beaumaris player who best displays 

the qualities of the late, great Tim Russell throughout the season. 

Votes were given to individuals who:- 

- consistently deliver on club and community values 

- are selfless in their actions 



 

 

- go above and beyond for their teammates 

- make Beaumaris a great place both on and off the field 

Voted on purely by players, to win the Tim Russell “Senior Men’s Mateship” Award is considered to be 

the highest honour a senior men’s player can receive. In 2022 I was delighted to present the award to 

thoroughly deserving joint winners, Joel Di Natale and Michael Defontenay.  Both wonderful players 

and long-term great contributors to the BFC. They love their teammates and their club. Congratulations 

Joel and Mick. 

2022 main votes 

10 votes Michael Defontenay, 10 votes Joel Di Natale, 6 votes Josh Ward, 3 votes Matt Lucas, 3 votes 

James Taylor, 3 votes Damien Johns  

Women’s Spirit of Mateship Award 2022 - Joint Winners, Ella Southgate and 

Sarah Collins 

This award was presented for the first time in season 2022. It is yet to be named but was a coveted 

award nonetheless. Similar to the men’s award, votes were given to individuals who:- 

- consistently deliver on club and community values 

- are selfless in their actions 

- go above and beyond for their teammates 

- make Beaumaris a great place both on and off the field 

Voted on purely by players, to win the Women’s Spirt of Mateship Award had the same credibility and 

recognition as the Men’s award. In 2022 I was delighted to present the award to thoroughly deserving 

joint winners, Ella Southgate and Sarah Collins. The women’s teams have brought so much to the club 

over the last 6 years, and Ella and Sarah exemplify this. Great players, teammates and club people. 

Deserved winners. Well done. 

2022 main votes 

6 votes - Ella Southgate, 6 votes - Sarah Collins, 5 votes - Rosie Byrne, 4 votes - Jemima Savage 

 

 



 

 

 

Steve Caffyn Best Club Person Award 2022 – Joint Winners Bill Linehan and 

Peter Caswell 

“Steve Caffyn first played in the Under 17’s in ‘64/’65. Ronny Nicholson was in the same team. 
He also played a bit of Reserves footy but was involved with a band as lead singer and then worked in 

hospitality. So he gave up playing but offered to help out in other ways. He had many friends at the club 

and loved the place. 

 

He was on the committee, specialising in social functions, and also helped with team managing. 

When his good mate, Mick Kirkby, started coaching in the Juniors Steve always helped him as team 

manager/assistant coach. Very popular around the club and area with a happy-go-lucky nature and his 

music. Every Beaumaris function ended with Steve’s version of G-L-O-R-I-A ‘Gloria’. 
 

Then all of a sudden he was diagnosed with Motor Neurone Disease (hereditary) and steadily declined. 

He kept working around the club but then became frail and ended up in a wheelchair. There was a 

Sunday afternoon send-off for him in the old rooms that was packed with footy people as well as many 

others. The whole room cheered (and cried) when he was helped on stage to belt out his signature song, 

G-L-O-R-I-A, for the last time. 

 

After he died from MND the BFC named the Best Club Person Award in his name”. 

To win the Steve Caffyn Best Club Person Award is one of the highest honours in the Club. In 2022 I was 

delighted to present the award to joint winners, Bill Linehan and Peter Caswell. Both humble men who 

love the club. They would do anything for the players and the club. Linners has the tough role of senior 

men’s team manager and has done an amazing job. He has also taken many photos. Cas is a man that I 
admire greatly and he has been enormous for me over my 5 years. I will be forever grateful for him 

going above and beyond to make sure that our entire club gets an abundance of news, events, flyers, 

stories and photos on a consistent basis. Thank you Linners and Cas and well done. 

2022 main votes 

Bill Linehan 10, Peter Caswell 10, David Hickey 8, Fiona Love 8, Greg Diamond 7, Lee Young 5 

SENIOR BEST AND FAIREST AWARDS 

2022 VAFA B Grade B&F: Jak Nardino 

2021 VAFA B Grade B&F: Lewis Diggins 

2022 B Grade Team of the Year: Jak Nardino(C), Conor Murphy, Joel Cusack, James Taylor 



 

 

 

2022 VAFA Division 1 Women’s Team of the Year: Caley Ryan, Sam Baisas, Sam McLean, Taylah Tysoe, 

Coach: Darryl Behrendorff 

2022 Senior Men’s B&F:  Jak Nardino 

2022 Senior Women’s B&F: Rosie Byrne 

2022 Reserves Men’s B&F: Matt Lucas 

2022 Thirds Men’s B&F:  Andreas Baruhas 

2022 Under 19’s B&F:  Nic Plevritis 

Congratulations to all on their outstanding seasons and awards.  

 

LIFE MEMBERSHIPS IN SEASON 2022 

To be awarded Life Membership of any organisation is a huge honour. It not only recognises the 

contribution of an individual over many years, but also highlights that the person is of a character 

worthy of being a member of a club for life. That is significant. 

Congratulations to the following people on their achievement and recognition as Life Members of our 

wonderful club (see club website news for more detail on each individual). 

Chris Martin 

John Taylor 

Tracey Francis 

Paul Sherman 

Sean Coote 

 

2022 “BFC WOMAN OF THE YEAR” -  MAIDIE HURLSTON 

Another very prestigious award at the BFC. Maidie Hurlston has been a tireless volunteer for many 

years, covering various roles at the club. In season 2022 she was the boys Under 16’s coordinator. A  



 

 

 

humble and selfless lady, Maidie joins a list of great Shark women who have been honoured with the 

Woman of the Year Award. Congratulations Maidie. 

 

SOME BIG THANK YOU’S ARE NOW REQUIRED AS I SIGN OFF AS PRESIDENT OF THIS GREAT CLUB 

OUR PLAYERS 

Firstly, to OUR PLAYERS. I’ve enjoyed every minute getting to know you and watching you play. There is 

no doubt you’ve inspired me and driven us all to make this club a great place to be. You saved the club 

over $20,000 in wages by volunteering behind the bar.  

There are many worthy of an individual mention, but the following players have provided great 

leadership and support to me and our committee: 

Matt Petering, Joel Di Natale, Sean Coote, Sarah Collins, Josh Ward, Ellen Wood, Sam Baisas, Damien 

Johns, Lauren Haringsma, Mick Defontenay. 

Our Players are: “Inspiring, resilient, committed, loyal, selfless and caring about their club”.  

After two seasons destroyed by Covid, our players all remained positive and committed to their club -  

they worked volunteer shifts behind the bar, they united, they socialised, they looked out for each 

other, they trained hard and they gave their all on the field. I thank you all. You’ve made volunteering 
thoroughly worthwhile. 

At the Best and Fairest night we celebrated the retirements and playing careers of 6 club legends: Matt 

Petering, Sean Coote, Scott Gower, Rob Cathcart, Nick Loucaides and Mick Defontenay. Men of 

incredible character, great footballers and selfless club people. It was a privilege to be involved with you. 

OUR COACHES  

THANK YOU to Guy “Bluey” McKenna, Brian Royal, Dave “Doggie” Cafarella, Lachie Batt, Mark Francis, 

Richard Evans, Michael Shmerling, Craig Phillips, Justin Wilson, Simon Crompton, Darryl Behrendorff, 

Danielle Royal, Craig Edwards, Rob Marinelli and Stephen Nash for all their guidance, mentoring, 

management and positive instruction on and off the field this year.  

A special mention to Bluey. He was senior men’s coach for my entire Presidency and his commitment to 

his players and our club was first class.  

 



 

 

 

While we have made a number of changes to our coaching group for season 2023, I will always be 

thankful for the people that have dedicated themselves to our club and the coaching and development 

of our players. It’s those that “step into the arena and commit to achieving something for others” that I 

admire most, whether that be players, coaches or volunteers.  

OUR TEAM MANAGERS  

Bill Linehan, Tracey Francis, Lee Young, Greg Diamond, James McCauley, Fiona Rowbury, Karen Ryan – 

all great Shark people who gave so much of their time as Team Managers in 2022. I know all the players 

and parents appreciate what you do. 

OUR PHYSIOS AND TRAINERS 

Lauren Jane Omond and the team from Base Physio including all the trainers – thank you. The players 

really appreciate everything you do for them. Lauren in particular has been a humble, dedicated and 

long-term supporter of our club. Thank you Lauren. 

THE SENIOR COMMITTEE 

I and the club owe a lot to these wonderful people. They have stayed strong and committed after five 

very challenging years. 2018 and 2019 brought the challenge of the BSC and 2020 was a no season and  

2021 a half season. Despite this we all were very positive and well prepared for 2022 and they should all 

be very proud of what they brought to the committee and the club this year. 

SPECIAL THANKS to these very dedicated people. Generous with their time and money, and very 

passionate about our club. We are lucky to have them. A BIG THANKYOU to Greg Diamond (Vice 

President), Peter Caswell (2022 Best Club Person Award), Nick Heath, Nicki Spencer, Lee Young 

(Secretary), Paul Davis (Treasurer), Tracey Francis, Bryce Gardiner, Ben Conrad and player 

representatives Matt Petering, Ellen Wood and Jemima Savage. 

Greg Diamond has been a terrific Vice President and has provided great counsel to me on many issues 

over the last 5+ years. Greg was also pivotal in bringing Askin to the club as Major Sponsor. Greg never 

seeks the limelight or acknowledgement for his contribution but he knows, as I do, that I could not 

possibly have done my job without him. The perfect right-hand man. Generous, smart and reliable. Greg 

also filled in as thirds team manager and ran the reverse draw. He loves the club. He’ll be a hard man to 
replace. 

 



 

 

 

Tracey has been an amazing volunteer for so many years. Other than play a game of women’s footy she 
has virtually done every other role at the club. Her contribution to the club was very worthy of her 

receiving Life Membership in 2022, and I was privileged to be able to present it to her. 

Lee Young or “Lethal” as we like to call her, is an extraordinarily dedicated club person. In season 2022 
alone she was senior Secretary, Under 19s team manager and coordinator, and Under 17s team 

manager and coordinator. Her love of the club and her ability to deliver countless hours with a smile is 

something I was very grateful for in 2022. She can be Lethal at times too!! Ha. Well done, Lee. 

Nick Heath is a great mate and has done a lot of work behind the scenes in the football area. He is 

stepping up to be President in 2023 and is already making his mark. 

Paul Davis is Mr BP. The Quiet Achiever. His role as Senior Treasurer is very demanding and he does this 

while having a senior executive role at the NAB. He’s been fantastic for the Club. 

Nicki Spencer is a Life Member of the club which recognizes all that she has done over many years. This 

year she was a valued member of the senior committee, happy to help wherever she could. She is 

tireless, energetic and passionate about our club and has been great support to me over many years. 

Bryce Gardiner is another Life Member who agreed to come on to the committee, with a  particular 

focus on bar operations. Bryce is dedicated and a wonderful club person.  

I speak about Pete Caswell elsewhere in this report. He has been amazing. Dedicated, forward thinking 

and a person who constantly looks to promote and enhance our brand and the camaraderie of our 

players and supporters through his photos and social media posts. 

THE JUNIOR COMMITTEE 

Ben Conrad was Junior President in 2022. He did a wonderful job. He was very supportive of me as 

Senior President and went out of his way to assist the seniors in many ways. He promoted the “One 

Club” mantra regularly and I thoroughly enjoyed working with him. Of course, his contribution to the 

juniors was incredible – not only did they continue to thrive, but in season 2022 they had extraordinary 

on field results. 

Ben has provided much more detail in his Junior President’s report below, but I certainly want to thank 

Ben and his junior committee myself. They are all hard-working, dedicated, selfless One Club people and 

the club simply couldn’t function without them. On behalf of our club, players and members, A BIG 

THANK YOU to Ben Conrad, Craig Rawlings, Christine Davidson, Pauline Pawsey, Gary Nicholls, Fiona 

Love, Carli Holt, Dave Hickey, Jack Dyer, Darren Trew, Stephen Nash, Liza Evely-Thompson and Helen 

Burton. 



 

 

OUR TEAM LEADERS 

Being the Captain of our senior men’s and senior women’s team is a great honour and comes with 
enormous responsibility. Well done to Joel Di Natale and Sam Baisas for their outstanding leadership. 

Great players, inspirational leaders and people of high integrity and character. Their Senior Captains 

Reports are in this Annual Report. 

MATT PETERING 

It’s ok to have a man crush, especially on this bloke. I’ve known him since he was a teenager and got to 

enjoy watching him play some great footy in his early and mid 20s. But in my 5 years as President, he 

went out of his way to support me and the club 100%. He joined the committee, he came out of 

retirement and played terrific footy while sometime carrying injuries, he drove the playing culture and 

the off-field vibe. He’s a very special Beaumaris Football Club person. I will never forget what you did 

these last 5 years Skip. THANKYOU. 

STEPHEN NASH 

One of my great privileges was to present Life Membership to Nashy. A wonderful club person over 

20++ years, he provided terrific support to me and many others at the club. The Club will be forever  

grateful for his tireless and amazing contribution, and I’m sure many players have been positively 

influenced by Nashy’s guidance and programs over the years. Thank You Nashy.  

MAL GRAY 

What a ripper you are Mal. Anything I asked you simply smiled and did. Loyal, funny, hard working and 

all with a crook shoulder too. I will always be very appreciative of your support and care for the club. 

MARC MIOT 

Thank you, Marc, for generously donating the gym equipment. The players will get great use from it. 

OUR SPONSORS 

We have been very lucky as a club to have the support of many terrific, generous, understanding 

sponsors.  

We have had amazing financial support from our major sponsor, Askin, over the last 5 years.  On 

behalf of the club, I would like to thank Steve Clarke, Steve McMillan and Matt Green for their 

wonderful support of our club. 

 



 

 

 

I would also like to recognise our Major women’s sponsor who came on board in season 2022, Help! 

Help.com. David and Michelle Warmuz were incredibly generous just when the club needed it.  

There are other sponsors that have been very loyal to me and the club over my 5 years as President.  

Geoff Quirk has been a significant sponsor of our club for many years and a great supporter of mine. 

Even during the tough Covid times for his business Geoff found a way to help out the club. Thank you 

Geoff. 

Steve Edmunds has been wonderful, even to the point of providing the 2023 committee with extra 

comfort by committing to the club for a further 3 years. You are a star Steve. 

Brendan Schroeder from the IGA has bene enormous. 5 figure annual cash sponsorship, a number of 

prizes donated form the raffle and weekly delivery of all our bar supplies no matter when we ordered. 

Thank you Brendan. 

Kaan and Tarky from Casa Dolce – gents I will forever be grateful for your support and friendship. Annual 

cash sponsorship plus countless donations of bread and vouchers for the kids over the years. Simply 

brilliant. 

Nicki Quigley – annual cash sponsorship PLUS podiatry services for the players PLUS 2 kids to do water 

boy duties for the thirds PLUS a gun husband who can still get a heap of footy in his forties.  

Marc Selby for his amazing generosity, his inability to say the word “NO”, his delivery of fantastic 

sponsors banners and other products and his willingness to do whatever he could to help the club. 

Here’s the list of all our wonderful 2022 Sponsors: - 

Askin   

Help! 

Mercedes Benz Brighton 

IGA Beaumaris 

Bruce Edmunds & Associates 

Casa Dolce 

LOD Workwear 



 

 

Merchant 

Sandringham Community Bank 

Bayside Medical Centre 

Greg Hocking Bayside 

Nichols Crowder 

BSGM  

Selby Banners 

Automax 

Bayside Sports Podiatry 

Highett Floors 

BC Dental 

Burgerlab 

Bluegum 

Steve’s Meating Place 

Napolitano Pizza 

Priceline Pharmacy Southland  

Their financial contributions were extremely important to our ability to provide a great environment for 

our players and supporters, as well as strengthen the Club’s Balance Sheet for future years. 

I say this every year in my report. We must all chip away at promoting our sponsor brands and providing 

visitation. I don’t think Steve Clarke expects anyone to buy an Askin insulated panel for their home, but 
we do want people to know about their business as their products suit a number of commercial needs. 

We are also not expecting everyone to buy a Mercedes Benz tomorrow although I’m sure Geoff Quirk at 
Mercedes Benz Brighton would love that. But next time you’re in the Concourse, popping into the IGA, 
Casa Dolce, Steve’s Meating Place, BC Dental, Bruce Edmunds, Napolitano Pizza and the Merchant 
should be on your list.  

Once again, as I have done so for many years now, I have to ask: -  



 

 

Do you know our sponsors? 

Do you know what they do? 

Where do you get your coffee and bread from? (Casa Dolce) 

Your web hosting and other services (Help!) 

Your fruit? (Merchant) 

Your groceries? (IGA) 

Your meat? (Steve’s Meating Place) 

Your banking? (Sandringham Community Bank) 

Your work wear? (LOD Workwear) 

Your new cars? (Mercedes Benz Brighton) 

Your used cars? (Automax) 

Your dental? (BC Dental) 

Your medical? (Bayside Medical) 

Your hamburgers? (Burgerlab) 

Your accounting and tax returns? (Bruce Edmunds) 

Your real estate and property services?  (Greg Hocking Bayside) 

Your commercial real estate services? (Nichols Crowder) 

Your physio? (Base) 

Your gym workouts? (Body Focus) 

Your business promotional banners and work gear? (Selby Banners) 

Your pizza? (Napolitano) 

Your cleaning chemicals? (Hunter Chemicals) 

Your timber floors? (Highett Floors) 



 

 

Your podiatry? (Bayside Sports Podiatry) 

Your chemist products (Priceline Southland) 

And of course: Your commercial insulated panels? (Askin) 

Our sponsors cover all of the above and each member should know who they are and have a real think 

about using them.  

Our website has a full list of sponsors. Take a look. You may well need their services and products at any 

time.  

PLAYER SPONSORS 

We broke our record for Player Sponsorships in 2022 and it was very much needed and appreciated. So 

many people put their hand in their pocket to provide sponsorship which: 

• pays for the registrations of our players (we are the only club not to charge senior playing fees) 

• pays for player food 

• pays for some equipment and club gear 

 

I can’t thank the Player Sponsors enough. I thought the Player Sponsor dinner was a great night too.  

I repeat this from my 2021 President’s Report. PLEASE NOTE THIS: 

We are quite a unique club. We are not tied to any school and most of our players have come through 

our junior program. The Player Sponsorships allow us to do a few unique things: 

- charge no fees to our players. We are the ONLY club in VAFA that does this. Our VAFA fees are 

approximately $30k and we raise this through player sponsorship. 

- feed our players and the opposition after home games 

- provide other benefits and equipment/gear to players 

 

Make no mistake, our club and players are very grateful. Our players in return work volunteer bar shifts, 

sell raffle tickets, help drive events, volunteer for various roles, and drive the great culture of our club. 

WE COULD NOT do any of this without player sponsorship. THANK YOU. Bring on 2023! 

OTHER VOLUNTEERS 

There are so many people who contribute off the field. Clubs simply can’t function without them. They 
are at the very foundation of any great club. I hope I don’t miss anyone when I say THANKYOU.  

 



 

 

 

 

 

The club awarded senior volunteer certificates to all of the people below, all who contributed their time 

and effort to the club in season 2022: 

Bill Linehan, Dale Diggins, Ian Millar, Joe Di Natale, Mark Francis, Richard Evans, John Crouch, Jane 

Lapa, Mark Rundmann, Bill Plevritis, Fiona Rowbury, Karen Ryan, Maree Royal, John Collins, David 

Hickey, Tim Holt, Carli Holt, Ron Nicholson, Mal Gray, Jackie Mathews, Dave “The Rev” Steerey, Bek 

Southgate, Stacey Murray, Neil McMaster, Ryan Murphy, Mark Gibbins, Anne Marie petering, Grant 

Petering, Vanessa Murton, Sonia McNally, Fiona Love. 

There are countless other parents who help with things throughout the year. It takes a lot to get the ship 

moving and heading in the right direction. Thank you to all those who give their time selflessly and 

generously, for the good of our players and the club. 

CONDOLENCES 

It’s always a very sad time when we lose someone in our BFC Community. It was certainly tough this 

year with the passing of Paul Dear, Ray Gunston, Geoff Wright and John Martin. All great people who 

will be sorely missed. Our memories of these great sharks will last forever. 

VAFA 

There was obviously a lot of change at VAFA Board and executive level in season 2022. I thank the VAFA 

for putting on the competition and look forward to a very positive 2023. 

BCC and BLTC 

Thank you to Troy Arendarcikas (President BCC) and Jarrod Broadbent (President BLTC). I believe the 

relationship between our three clubs has never been better. Jarrod and Doone Ballantyne and Emma 

Kate have bene very helpful to the BFC all season, particularly in allowing access to the Banksia room on 

many occasions. I want to thank Troy for his generosity in a number of ways, including provision of a 

scissor lift for videoing games and access to Shark Park for preseason. Troy is a selfless man and I owe 

him a lot.  I hope all of the BFC get behind the BCC and BLTC over the summer months.  

MERRY XMAS AND BRING ON 2023 

I have been honored and delighted to be President of this great club for the last five years. I will treasure 

the memories and the friendships with young and old alike. 



 

 

 

 

 

Our ONE CLUB is in a great position. Our juniors and seniors provide a great playing environment for 

players of all abilities. Our off-field offering goes from strength to strength. We will always welcome new 

Sharks, and of course, returning Sharks. ONCE A SHARK, ALWAYS A SHARK. 

I wish all our players, members, sponsors and broader community a very happy and safe Xmas and may 

2023 be successful and enjoyable for all.  

 I hope to see you at the club over summer and throughout footy season 2023. Please get behind the new 

committee and GET INVOLVED in 2023. You’ll enjoy it. 

Fins Up.  

Terry Lucas  

Club President 



Treasurers Report – Year Ended 30 September 2022 

The financial statements for the 30 September 2022 financial year, have been prepared on an 

aggregated basis combining the operating results of both the senior and junior sections of the 

Beaumaris Football Club (BFC). 

As the Club’s turnover exceeds the threshold of a ‘tier 2 entity’ under the Corporations Act Victoria 
the Club is required to have its financial statements reviewed by an independent auditor. 

Operating Result Summary 

The Club generated a very strong operating profit of $81,872 for 2022 as against $2,540 in 2021. The 

result reflects the continued exceptional support of corporate and player sponsors, club supporters, 

the broader community and hard work of the Committees and all the many volunteers that have 

given their time and expertise to enable the Club to function.  An analysis of the main income and 

expense items for the year and commentary thereon is set out below: 

Income / Expenses 2022 

$ 

2021 

$ 

Commentary 

 

Bar and Canteen 

Trading Profit 

67,811 32,283 Solid increase in Bar income was generated in comparison 

to the Covid-19 impacted 2021 year.  Pleasingly the 

support of the players volunteering to work behind the bar 

assisted greatly in limiting costs and helped generate a 

great vibe at the Club.  

Net Membership 147,278 137,242 With broadly consistent player numbers the increase in net 

membership reflects the impact of a large proportion of 

junior parents waving their entitlement to a refund that 

was offered in 2021 due to Covid 19 cutting the season 

short. 

Corporate and 

Player Sponsors 

(net of related 

costs) 

143,879 132,533 The hard work of the sponsorship committee and 

continued very generous support of Corporate Sponsors 

(refer also to the President report) and Player Sponsors is 

reflected in this excellent total. 

Merchandise – net 

result 

3,352 740 The result is broadly consistent with prior years. 

Reverse draw / 

major raffle - net 

63,063 0 This result reflects the fact that two major fund-raising 

initiatives (reverse draw and major raffle) were held during 

the 2022 year.  A key driver of the overall result. 

Game Day lunches 

Thursday Dinners 

and other functions 

(5,976) (7,001) Loss is broadly consistent with prior year and reflects costs 

of subsidising player meals, season launch costs and other 

pre-season player functions (ie BBQs). 

Administration 46,861 22,757 The $24k increase reflects the costs associated with a full 

season and engagement of Sports Administration to assist 

with managing junior section player registration and 

associated administrative tasks. 

Football 

Department 

175,297 144,260 The $31k increase reflects the costs for a full season across 

most aspects of the football department, including 

coaches, new game day and training footballs (incl finals), 

ground hire and photography (incl finals DVDs) etc, with 



Income / Expenses 2022 

$ 

2021 

$ 

Commentary 

 

lower insurance costs given reduced number of senior 

teams. 

League Fees 57,122 58,535 The slight decrease in costs reflects reduction in senior 

team numbers, offset by costs for a full season (ie no Covid 

related refunds) 

Medical 

Department 

32,449 33,798 The slight decrease is predominantly due the lower level of 

trainer costs given ‘league wide’ challenges in sourcing 
trainers 

Premises 39,868 38,040 Costs are broadly consistent with prior year 

Presentations 9,685 6,694 Increase reflects higher trophy costs including final’s 

related presentations. 

 

Finally, I would also like to thank Darren for his support and great work as Treasurer for the junior 

section of the club and the on-going support of both Junior and Senior committees. 

 



 
 

BFC – Juniors 2022 Annual Report 
 
As we close out Season 2022, it is an opportune time to reflect on what a season it was. We had many 
highlights and most encouragingly we provided kids an opportunity to play the game they love every Sunday 
wearing the Sharks colors. 
 
Season 2022 began with our traditional sausage sizzle and family night which was well received and well 
attended. The weather was kind to us and tt was great to see so many local kids enjoy the festive 
atmosphere. The vibe was fantastic and upbeat. We cooked over 400 sausages this evening, which was 
greatly appreciated by the kids and families and this was our way of giving back to the community. 
 
This season we fielded 35 teams, across all age groups from Under 8 to Under 18 Girls. We had boy’s teams in 
all age groups of the mixed comp and girl’s teams across Under 10, 12, 13, 14, 16 and 18’s. This year saw the 
introduction of an U13s girls team for the first time as offered by the League.  Our overall numbers were only 
slightly down and we fielded the same number of teams as 2021.  This was a pleasing result given the drop 
off in numbers at League level i.e. approximately 5% from 2021.  After two very challenging years preceding 
this season, the drop off in numbers was not a surprise and we hope to build on this year’s numbers for 
season 2023. 
 
We measure success in the juniors by the competitiveness of our teams. Each year we spend a considerable 
amount of time considering the placement of our teams within divisions that best suit the makeup of that 
team, to ensure that each game participated in is played competitively, allowing all of our players to develop 
to the best of their ability. We achieved this in the main. The League introduced a new grading policy 
structure this year which I believe was an improvement of previous seasons and we were pleased, on an 
overall basis, with where our teams were placed.  
 
The byproduct of placing teams in the most competitive divisions, is that it best positions the teams for finals. 
Of those teams eligible to compete in finals we had 18 of 25 eligible teams play finals represented by mixed 
and girl’s teams in the following age groups: Under 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17 and Under 18 age groups.  Of the 
18 teams who played finals, 11 teams made grand finals with 8 teams successful and 3 runners up.  
 
Congratulations to the Under 12 Girls Div 3, Under 13 Div 1, Under 13 Div 4, Under 15 Div 4, Under 16 Div 1, 
Under 16 Div 3, Under 17.5 Div 1 and Under 18 Div 2 girls, who were successful. Well done also to the Under 
14 Div 4 boys and U16 Div 1 and Div 3 Girls who were gallant in defeat. 
 
We have rewritten the history books with 8 Premierships this season.  This is a magnificent result and comes 
about off the back of many years of investment in an A grade football program established over many years.  
 
This year also saw the introduction of an inaugural Director of Coaching appointment for our Girls program 
which is headed up by Gary Nicholls.  Gary has worked tirelessly this year to improve the overall skill 
development of the girls and this appears to have borne fruit this year with 2 premierships from 4 grand  



 
 

 
finals and 6 finals appearances.  This was achieved from 9 finals eligible teams.  This is an outstanding 
achievement and we look forward to building on this progress into season 2023. 
 
Our season was reflected with recognition at the league. The following players were award winners at the 
League’s Best and Fairest this season: 
 

 U11 Beaumaris JFC Liam Holt 
 U12 Beaumaris JFC Jack Henderson 
 U12 Beaumaris JFC Mitchell Henderson 
 U13 Beaumaris JFC Ava Baxter 
 U13 Beaumaris JFC William Clancy 
 U15 Beaumaris JFC Jay Ferguson 
 U16 Beaumaris JFC Harry Hurlston 
 U16 Beaumaris JFC Rose Taylor 
 U17 Beaumaris JFC Charlie Bruce 
 U17 Beaumaris JFC Alexander Hopkins 

 
We had a large number of players who were selected for representation at Interleague.  
 
We had 6 BFC players who made the final cut and participated in the Under 18 NAB league for season 2022. 
We wish all our top age boys the best in this year’s upcoming draft and for their football careers. 
 
Long serving volunteer at the juniors, Maidie Hurlston was recognized as the Club’s Woman of the Year at the 
annual ladies lunch for her amazing contribution over many seasons with our club. 
 
David Hickey, Fiona Love, Carli Holt and Tim Holt were all awarded Club Volunteer awards for service to the 
juniors for their outstanding contributions to the club at the Seniors Best & Fairest night held in the club 
rooms.  
 
Pete Caswell was also recognized for his significant contribution to both the junior and seniors with the Steve 
Caffyn Clubperson of the year award. 
 
Operationally we outsourced services for website and communications and administration functions 
including OHO compliance and registrations this season. These roles are time consuming for volunteers and 
enabled the load to be lightened. We integrated the administrative role with the club secretary’s role this 
season, which proved successful and an excellent use of funds. I would like to thank Peter Caswell, Christine 
Davidson and Pauline Pawsey for their assistance and professionalism throughout the season.  I would also 
like to acknowledge the continued support received from Tim Holt who undertook ground set up for our 
modified rules games each week which meant he was often first to arrive at Banksia every Sunday morning 
for set up, which is not easy, particularly in the depths of winter. 
 



 
 

 
 
Financially the junior program has a solid base. After a rigorous budget process we made the decision to hold 
fees at the existing level in the 2022 year.  Fees have not increased since 2019.  It is essential that football 
remains accessible to all families and does not become financially prohibitive.  Having said that, the League is 
introducing a new pricing model for season 2023 which will see our costs increase.  Accordingly, we will be 
reviewing our budget carefully this month to see establish whether fees need to increase to meet increased 
costs to our club.   
 
We continue to review our merchandise options and pricing and opened our shop each Friday night, out of 
the gym downstairs. Liza Evely-Thompson, who was ably assisted by Fiona Rowbury and their team of helpers 
ensured everyone was well kitted out for the season and did a fantastic job. Our merchandise sales this year 
exceeded expectations with fantastic product offerings and hard work. 
 
Our partnerships with the Bendigo Bank and MCC continued this year. We are very grateful for the ongoing 
support of major club sponsor Askin and all of the other businesses locally, and supporters who have 
supported the club this season and in the past. Sponsorships are not just about money, they are about 
partnerships, and we have been very fortunate to partner with fantastic people and organizations.  
 
I would like to acknowledge the amazing work of the Committee.  This was a significant transition year for the 
Committee after significant departures from last season and not having had a full season since 2019.  It takes 
a lot of hours and effort to put teams together and ensure a smooth running season. I would like to thank 
Jack Dyer, Christine Davidson, Darren Trew, Fiona Love, Stephen Nash, Gary Nicholls, Carli Holt, Craig 
Rawlings and Liza Evely-Thompson and Helen Burton for the huge volume of work undertaken behind the 
scenes. It has been an absolute pleasure working with each and everyone of you. 
 
I would like to particularly acknowledge Stephen Nash, our long serving Coaching Director who steps off the 
committee this season. Nashy, as he is affectionately known at our club, has made a huge contribution to 
junior football for well over a decade and has always had the best interests of the entire playing group at 
heart. I wish him all the best in his future endeavors and thank him on behalf of the entire junior program 
both past, present and future. His significant contribution to our football program will have lasting effects on 
this football club.  
 
Additionally, I would like to thank and acknowledge the significant support received from Lee Young and 
Maidie Hurlston who undertook the Age Group Co-Ordinator roles for the Under 17s and Under 16s 
respectively.  Their dedication and hard work allowed these age groups to operate in a cohesive and well 
organised manner. 
 
The juniors continued to work hand in hand with the senior committee. Thank you to Terry Lucas for his 
unwavering support both of the juniors and to me personally. The connection between both arms of the club 
continues to flourish and is essential to our survival. 
 



 
 

Our Auskick Co Coordinator Stacey Lolas has once again been a power house. Her energy and enthusiasm is 
infectious. She runs a very tight ship and her numbers at Auskick continue to be astounding.  
 
We held a Coaches and Team Managers appreciation night and acknowledged two coaches in particular, who 
upheld the Club’s values, being Paul Zhara and Cooper McDonald. 
 
Our challenge for the future is to encourage and identify those who want to be involved in the club at 
decision making level, and continue to foster a culture that will retain as many of our junior players as  
possible so that they either move into senior ranks, or stay around the club and participate in other ways. It 
was very pleasing to see the number of junior players now playing senior football, and is credit to hard work 
and progressive thinking to get us to this point.  
 
My thanks and gratitude to all those that supported the junior program this year. 
 
Ben Conrad 
 
President – Juniors 
Beaumaris Football Club  
 



 

 

BFC 2022 – Men’s Senior Coach report 
 
What a great year for the Sharks. 
 

The Senior women winning their first ever Premiership a super effort by the 
girls and Dazzler. 
The Seniors, 19’s and 3rd’s all making the finals but unfortunately not the 
finish we would have all liked but the experience of being so close will, Im 
sure will burn in our collective stomachs over summer. 
 
The senior Sharks had a lot of growth on and off the field. Joel Di Natale took 
over as the new Skipper took and set the scene and the way forward. 
Gathering a new leadership group designed to engage the young, emerging 
and senior players on and off the field and in their first year as a group, the 
results have been super impressive. 
 
On field we we’re physically flying to about round 13 until the dreaded injury 
curse hit, losing players and having limited rotations for a remaining relatively 
young squad was always going to bite at some stage.  
 
To the groups credit we stuck fat and dug in for the run home….something 
we must be very proud of. Blooding debutants along the way in Skinner, 
Evans, McNeish, Ryan, Wall, Hayes and Harms, great grounding and well 
deserved but ultimately paying the price of the jump from junior football to 
senior football…most succumbing to injuries. 
 
As the numbers dwindled the load on the remaining players was absorbed 
but it was always going to be a hurdle we were going to have to confront. 
 
Confront we did, but as finals will teach you…if you have a weakness the 
game will find you out. We would go and kick another 6 goals for the next six 
quarters as our season ended in the Preliminary final. 
 
Quite simply we must be fitter and stronger to carry a more dynamic game 
plan which we are now ready for.  
 
We have the class in the kids coming through - Mihailovic, Evans, Spencer + 
Dyer, just to name a few…. 
 
We have great leaders to guide them - Di Natale, Linehan, Johns, Ward, 
Taylor, Heath, Diggins, Virtue + Trew. 
 
 
Speaking of leaders - We say good bye to 3 super leaders of the Senior team  
 



 

 

Matt Petering - The glue for the Sharks on the field and off. Led by example 
of his toughness on field and his inclusivity off the field. A great balance of 
hardness on field and humour off it.  
 

Robby Cathcart - As sharp a mind in footy as I’ve known and competitive to 
the end. Took his 3rd reco to end his time through the midfield where he then 
finished as a goal kicking small forward. 
 
Scotty Gower - A man of few words but delivered on performances. I can’t 
remember when he was beaten in a 1on1 contest. He quite literally was our 
rock in defence.  
 
Michael The Difference Defontenay - thanks for your guidance in the ones 
and the two, and I'm so glad that I was able to coach you in your 250th. 
 
Cootee - What a super human being along with his good mate  
 
Congratulations to Jak Nardino for an outstanding season capped off by 
winning the Beaumaris Best and Fairest along with the Association Best 
Player Award. Credit goes to Jak for his maturity on and off the field. 
Congratulations also to the other award winners Connor Murphy, Callum 
Heath, Riley Virtue and James Taylor. 
 
To Terry Lucas the outgoing Prez your lessons in life and putting the club 
before self taught me why Once a shark Always a shark is just not a throw 
away line. 
 
Putting the club in such a powerful position going forward financially and well 
stocked with a Women’s flag, 19’s, seniors, 3rds making finals and the 2’s a 
fin out.Thank you for giving me this opportunity to coach this great club and 
your friendship. 
 
Once a Shark always a Shark. 
 
Big thanks to Bill Linehan and the rest of the off field footy crew for getting the 
players to the line each week in the best possible shape.  
 
Rest up for now but be ready to sharpen those teeth and get those fins 
flapping we have Silver Ware waiting for us… 
 
 
Bring on 2023. 
 
Bluey McKenna 



2022 BFC Women’s Senior Coach Report 

Season 2022 got off to a great start in mid-November 2021 at Mentone Girls Secondary 

College. The ground condition had improved, and the training numbers were impressive. We 

were feeling very confident with most of our players returning and a great coaching structure 

for 2023 - Darryl Behrendorff appointed as Head Coach, retiring player Danielle Royal (co-

captain of the reserves last year) joined as Assistant Coach & Rob Marinelli (father of player 

Simone Marinelli) joined as fitness & conditioning coach along with Craig Edwards who was 

Assistant coach & runner.   

As Covid was still restricting people movement, the pre-season camp was held locally. The 

team had access to both Mentone Secondary College and Oak Street club rooms which gave 

the team opportunity to spend quality time together and set our actions and behaviours for 

2022.  That gave us the opportunity to be the best we could be. Ultimately the goal was to 

win the Premiership.  

We also had a goal to improve our sportsmanship with the opposition in 202. We invited and 

hosted every team that played us home, upstairs for food, drinks and a player award which 

was well received and reciprocated by many teams throughout the season. This is something 

we would like to continue. 

The team didn’t have any practice matches prior to round 1. Our first game was a close 

encounter with Old Haileybury at home. We fought back after being behind early to win by 2 

points.  Round 3 saw another close game and come from behind victory to win by 3 points 

against Old Camberwell at Camberwell.   The team continued to improve throughout the 

season and training and playing on Oak Street was a very big part of making this possible. 

The team went through the home & away season undefeated.   

The first final was a hard-fought low scoring affair at Oak Street, the final margin was 6 

points. 

The Grand Final was played at Trevor Barker Oval vs Old 

Camberwell, it was another strong performance from the women’s 
team who led at every quarter to win the first ever Premiership for 

the senior women’s team. Beaumaris 5.3.33 def Old Camberwell 

1.3.9. 

The team did not have a permanent team manager throughout the year. Ellen Wood & Lee 

Young’s assistance was greatly appreciated behind the scenes and throughout the season to 

assist where needed. A very big thank you to both Ellen, Lee and to Karen (Kaz) Ryan for 

stepping into the role towards the end of the season. 

There was a noticeable increase in players staying back for team selection and a meal on 

Thursday nights and a very big thank you to Nicki Spencer and her band of mum and dad 

helpers including Ella Southgate’s mum, Bek, in arranging the food which saw variety 

throughout the season. 



The training tops were a real hit and thank you to Fiona Rowbury for these and Sonia 

McNally for assistance with player registrations as well as Jane Lapa for managing 

equipment & Ian Miller for his excellent work on the camera.  

We welcomed some new players this year with Sam McLean, Holly Tysoe, Georgia Tysoe 

and Megan Witherow. 

The following players achieved some milestone games:- 

Sienna Tedde             100 Games with Beaumaris junior & seniors   

Taylah Tysoe             100 games in her second season at Beaumaris  

Sarah Collins              50 Games  

Lauren Haringsma      50 Games  

Thea Brown                50 games  

Player award were as follows 

Best & Fairest             – Rosie Byrne  

Runner up                  - Sarah Collins  

3rd B&F                     - Sam Baisas, also 4th in the VAFA Best & Fairest and winner of Anzac 

Medal  

Most Courageous             - Taylah Tysoe also awarded Best of Ground in Grand Final  

Leading Goal Kicker - Sam McLean also awarded leading goal kicker for the VAFA Division 

1  

Best Finals player             - Caley Ryan  

The Women’s “Spirit of Mateship” Award awarded to Ella Southgate & Sarah Collins  

The special mention to the leadership group who did a fantastic job.  

Captain:           Sam Baisis 

Vice-Captain:  Milly Bartlem until season ended due to pregnancy 

Vice- Captain: Sarah Collins  

Deputy Vice:            Lauren Haringsma   

Player Rep:     Ellen Wood  

Player Rep:            Jemima Savage  



Sienna Tedde 

Ella Southgate  

I would like to acknowledge the great job the assistant coaches Danielle Royal, Craig 

Edwards & Rob Marinelli did and the support of Brian Royal along with Max Miller the 

trainer and say thank you for their commitment throughout the whole year. 

The whole team would like to thank and acknowledge the entire committee for their hard 

work and continued support of the program, with a special mention to Terry Lucas who has 

been an amazing President and supporter of the women’s program from its inception.  

Thank you to Pete Caswell for all the photos and to our sponsors and supporters who without 

you all the season and Premiership Cup would not be possible. From the bottom of our 

SHARK HEARTS THANK YOU. 

“Premiers we were this year” and we look forward to doing it again. Go Sharks  

Daryl Behrendorff 

BFC 202 Senior Women’s Coach 

 



BFC Season 2022 - Men’s Senior Captain’s Report 

 

Year that was 2022 

 

 The club as a whole is in as strong as a position as I have seen in my time at 

the club. The mens’ seniors, 19s and thirds have had great years, going deep 

into finals and of course the woman winning their inaugural premiership. The 

relationship between the men’s and women’s teams continues to strengthen 

as seen through great attendance at club functions and events throughout 

the year.  

 

 The link from juniors to seniors also continues to grow, with the bar shifts on 

Sunday nights during ‘shark of the months’ becoming very popular amongst 

the senior playing group, the juniors and their parents.  

 

 The year from a playing perspective should be deemed successful. We were 

clearly in the top 2 best teams for the entire year, losing only 2 games to the 

same side up until round 18.  

 

 The development and maturing of some of our younger players (Nardino, 

Murphy, Mihalovic etc) is another, if not the main reason, the season was 

successful. These guys came into the senior program in 2018/2019 when they 

were kids and now they play such an integral role in the club moving forward. 

 

 Unfortunately our season didn’t end as we were hoping, losing our final 3 

games of the year. Most disappointing was the 80 point loss in the 

preliminary final. I believe injuries throughout the last half of the year as well 

as our fitness base made a significant impact on our poor form, which was 

seen when we made 7 changes coming into the final home and away game of 

the season.  

 

Room For Improvement 

 

 Strength and conditioning program: I believe that the lack of a strength and 

conditioning program throughout the pre-season and lack of trainers during 

the regular season is something that needs to be addressed heading into 

2023. Unfortunately for most of the season we were without trainers on a 

Tuesday and Thursday night. 

 

 Access to more footballs: Although the players need to show more care and 

responsibility in not losing the footys, it is important going forward that we 

have access to a good number of quality footys throughout the year.  



 

Looking ahead to 2023 

 

 The past 4-6 weeks has been super exciting for the club. The calibre of 

coaches that have been brought in is fantastic and the new and returning 

players to the club is something that we should all be looking forward to 

seeing in 2023. I have full faith in Bourkey and the coaching staff that they 

will have the game plan, as well as the right connection with players to be 

able to bring us success not only in 2023, but beyond.  

 

 I’m also really excited to have Nick Heath and Nicki Spencer as our joint 

Leaders for next year. The commitment and hard work they have shown to 

Beaumaris over the recent years gives me great confidence that our club is in 

great hands going forward. 

 

 It is going to take a lot of hard work and commitment from all involved, but 

without a doubt, a premiership is the ultimate goal for season 2023. 

 

Thankyou’s  

 

 To the outgoing coaches: Although we did not achieve the ultimate success, 

the development of the team throughout Bluey’s 5 years in charge is 

something he and the rest of the coaching staff should be proud of. 

 

 To the outgoing President: Tez this club is in a much better spot now than 

what it was when you first took over all those years ago. Getting our 

clubrooms back by being able to proudly hang our memorabilia and club 

colours is one of the hugely significant acts that you were able to achieve for 

us.  I don’t think it’s possible to put into words all the hard work you’ve put 

into this club, but the players are so grateful for everything you’ve done.  

 

 To the retirees: Michael Defontenay, Nick Loucaides, Scott Gower, Rob 

Cathcart, Matt Petering, Sean Coote. 17 premierships and 8 club 

championships between them. All absolute legends of the club who have 

paved the way and created the culture that we see at our club today. Any 

success that we happen to have in the near future, will be largely due to the 

foundations that these boys have laid for us over the many years.  

 

Joel Di Natale 

Senior Men’s Captain 2022 



Captain’s Report 2022: Senior Women’s Team 

 

2022 was a year like no other for the Senior Women’s team. Starting pre-season in 

November really gave us a push to get our fitness up to scratch and provided us with an 

opportunity to get to know our new teammates and rekindle our current friendships! 

Unfortunately, numbers decreased this season, which meant we were down to 1 team for 

the season and moved into Division one. However, we knew this gave us a great chance to 

be able to grow as 1 team, and really push for that premiership that we’ve been so close to 

for years, under a different coaching team. Highlights of the year included our pre-season 

camp, which really gave the girls an opportunity to bond as a group, as well as really push 

ourselves to the perfect season that was ahead of us. Social events such as the gala gave the 

team a chance to enjoy ourselves away from footy, as well as the beer pong tournament, 

reverse raffle draw and infamous Blue and Gold night! 

 

The season started strong for us, but we knew we had some close competition this season, 

particularly from Old Camberwell, and old rivals Old Haileybury. We had several close 

games, but really managed to push ourselves as a group by finishing off the year undefeated 

for the entire season, and then making history by winning the first ever premiership for a 

Senior Women’s team at Beaumaris. It was momentous for not only the club as a pivotal 

mark in BFC’s history, but the playing group especially, knowing we had created something 

special for the future of the Women’s program. We then got to celebrate the season in style 

with the Presentation Night.  

 

Being able to train and play in 2022 at Oak Street really made us feel at home again, after a 

season in 2021 of training and playing on other grounds. It has really ensured that we feel 

like a core part of the club, and we hope to continue this in 2023, with accessibility to the 

full ground when available, and ability to continue playing the home and away season 

where we feel like home is. We really feel as though our voices as a women’s team are 

being heard, and we see ourselves as just as much of an importance to the club as the men’s 

sides, and this culture has been developed through the hard work and determination of the 

BFC committee. Although we currently have a good social culture at the club, this is 

something we feel can be further developed going in 2023 and subsequent seasons, by 

pushing for more social events as not only a women’s team, but as a whole club community. 

As a women’s side in 2023, we want to focus on the fundraising aspect of footy, so that we 

can give back to the club, as they have done a great deal to ensure our success as a Senior 

Women’s program. We also really want to improve on our connections with the junior 

program at BFC, so that we know they have a place to call home once they feed out from 

the junior program. 

 

My first big thanks go to our coach Darryl, who has been an integral part of ensuring that we 

reach our full potential as a playing group. He has not only been a fantastic coach with great 

football knowledge, but a great friend and role model off the field. We would not have seen 

as much success in our senior women’s program as we did if we didn’t have him. Having 

Darryl in the senior women’s coaching team since 2019 has shaped the way we play our 

game, developed our skills from when we didn’t know how to hold a footy properly, and has 

become a great mentor and support network for those wanting to further develop in their 

footy careers in both VFLW and AFLW. We can’t wait to see what 2023 brings with Daz. 



My next thanks goes to our assistant coach Danielle, who played in our team from the very 

start of the senior women’s program. She has really developed her skills and knowledge 

over the years to become a significant moment in history for our women’s program, 

becoming the first female involved in the Senior Women’s coaching team, and has been a 

coach that we can all really confide in. Thanks for all your support this year! 

 

Rob has stepped into the coaching team in 2022, and has given our team nothing but 

laughter, joy, and positive moments. He has really pushed our strength and conditioning 

side of our program, and raised our fitness to new levels, all whilst keeping us calm and 

collected as a group. He has brought a fresh perspective to our team, and we can’t wait to 

have him as an official assistant coach in 2023! 

 

My final thanks in the coaching group goes to Craig, who will not be officially returning in 

2023. He has put every effort into advocating for each player in the team and has made sure 

that we can effectively communicate as a team. He has run many communication sessions 

during camps, checked in with all of us on and off the field, and created a bond between us 

that is really something special. His extensive football knowledge has really helped to 

develop players such as myself and pushed us to be the best players we can be. We could 

not thank Craig enough for his contribution to the club, and wish him all the best for the 

future, and really hope he can continue to be involved at the club in some respect. 

 

We are so excited for the 2023 season, and hope that we can bring home a 2
nd

 premiership 

for the Senior Women’s team.  

 

Sam Baisas 



 

 

 
 
 

Beaumaris Football Club Inc 
 
 

Financial Statements for the 

Year ended 30 September 2022 

  



Beaumaris Football Club 

2 
 

 
 
Table of Contents Page  
 
Profit and Loss Statement 3 
 
Balance Sheet 6 
 
Statement of Cash Flows 7 
 
Statement of Changes in Equity 7 
 
Notes to the Accounts 8 
 
Committee Declaration 11 
 
Independent Review Report 12 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Beaumaris Football Club 

3 
 

 
 

Profit and Loss Statement Year Ended 30 September 2022 
 
 
 

Income Notes 2022 2021 
  $ $ 

Trading Income 

 Bar profit 3 67,811 32,283 

Sponsorship 

 Corporate sponsors   113,396 106,280 

 Player sponsors  33,526 30,951 

Membership and subscriptions 3 147,278 137,242 

Merchandise sales  51,820 49,473 

Donations  - - 

Fund raising events and lunches 

 Game day lunches, raffles and other functions  43,576 16,648 

 Gala  8,238 - 

 Major raffle and reverse draw  72,693 - 

SYC Ltd – Wage subsidiary grant  2,947 5,000 

Victorian Government  2,273 1,000 

Bayside City Council  - 2,000 

Other income  11,222      2,827 

  

Total Income  554,780 383,704 

 
Less Cost of Sales 
 

 Sponsor costs  3,043 4,698 

 Merchandise costs  48,468 48,733 

 Game day lunch and other functions costs   40,622 23,649 

 Gala costs  9,863 - 

 Reverse draw and major raffle costs        9,630            - 

  

Total Cost of Sales  111,626 77,080 

 

Gross Profit  443,154 306,624 
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Profit and Loss Statement Year Ended 30 September 2022 (cont) 
 
 

   2022 2021 
  $ $ 

Expenses 
 

Administration 

 Bank charges  4,315 2,548 

 Postage, stationary, filing fees  579 998 

 Consulting and administration costs  38,420 15,547 

 Website, point of sale and xero subs  2,647 2,300 

 Audit review fees         900     1,364 

   46,861 22,757 

Football Department 

 Balls  13,295 411 

 Bus hire and camp  218 989 

 Coaches  61,710 43,273 

 Coaching course  - 995 

 Director of football  15,000 10,000 

 Fines  1,023 328 

 Food, gels & ice  8,930 10,705 

 Ground hire and rates  23,893 15,942 

 Insurance  10,108 15,814 

 Player jumpers and bags  - 14,800 

 Timekeepers and water boys  4,345 2,428 

 Umpires  27,799 27,520 

 Videos and team photography  8,976 1,055 

 Other              -           - 

   175,297 144,260 

League fees 

 Affiliation  55,499 57,953 

 Records and meetings     1,623         582 

   57,122 58,535 

Medical department 

 Physio  15,089 11,745 

 Supplies  4,192 5,875 

 Trainers  13,168 16,178 

   32,449 33,798 
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Profit and Loss Statement Year Ended 30 September 2022 (cont) 

 
 

   2022 2021 
  $ $ 

Premises 

 Rent  5,660 5,000 

 Lighting, power, gas and water  17,270 18,814 

 Rooms cleaning and equipment  11,610 9,118 

 Storage and other     5,328    5,108 
   39,868 38,040 

Presentations 

 Trophies and awards    9,685           6,694 
     

 

 

Total Expenses  361,282 304,084 

 

Surplus / (Loss)  81,872 2,540 
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Balance Sheet as at 30 September 2022 

 

 Notes 2022 2021 
  $ $ 

Current Assets 

 

 Cash at bank  130,848 150,334 

 Term deposit  50,000 50,000 

 Debtors 4 5,763 7,357 

 Stock on hand 5 47,313     43,567 

   233,924 251,258 

 

Non Current Assets 

 

 VAFA bond  1,000 1,000 

  

                  

Total Assets  234,924 252,258 

 

Current Liabilities 

 

 Creditors 6 52,891 118,635 
 Unearned income 7 5,000 35,000 

 Other liabilities   - 1,499 

 Tax control  (3,211)     (1,248) 

   54,680 153,886 

 

Net Assets  180,244 98,372 

 

Members Funds 

 

 Balance at the beginning of the year  98,372 95,832 

 Surplus/(Loss) for the year    81,872 2,540 

  

Accumulated Funds  180,244 98,372 
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Statement of Cash Flows for Year End 30 September 2022 

 

 Notes 2022 2021 
  $ $ 
 
 
    

Cash from operating activities    

Receipts from customers  698,060 574,730 

Payments to suppliers and employees   (717,546)  (450,861) 

Net cash provided by/(used in) operating activities 8(b) (19,486) 123,869 

    

Cash flows from investing activities    

Net purchases from plant and equipment  - - 

Net cash provided by/(used in) investing activities          -         - 

    

Cash flows from financing activities    

Proceeds from borrowings  - - 

Repayments of borrowings           -         - 

Net cash provided by/(used in) financing activities  - - 

    

Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents  (19,486) 123,869 

Cash at beginning of financial year  200,334  76,465 

Cash at end of financial year 8(a) 180,848 200,334 

 
 
 

Statement of Changes In Equity for Year End 30 September 2022 

 

 Retained Profit Total 

  $ $ 

 

Balance as at 1 October 2020  95,832 95,832 

Surplus/(deficit) for the year    2,540   2,540 

Balance as at 30 September 2021  98,372 98,372 

 

 

Balance as at 1 October 2021  98,372 98,372 

Surplus/(deficit) for the year  81,872 81,872 

Balance as at 30 September 2022  180,244 180,244 
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Notes to the Financial Statements – Year Ended 30 September 2022 
  

1 Summary of accounting policies 

Basis of preparation 
 
The financial statements have been prepared on an accruals basis and are based on historical cost.  

The financial statements are special purpose financial statements prepared in order to satisfy the 

requirements of the financial reporting requirements under the Associations Incorporation Act Victoria. In 

the opinion of the management committee, the Beaumaris Football Club (BFC) is not a reporting entity 

because there are no users dependent on general purpose financial statements. 

 

Accounting policies 

 

The accounting policies adopted by the Club are stated in order to assist in a general understanding of the 

financial statements.  These policies have been consistently applied except as otherwise indicated. 

Change in Operations and Points to Note 

 

Other Income 

The Club applied for and was successful in receiving a wage subsidy grant for $2,947 from SYC Ltd and a  

grant from Open Spaces for $2,273. 

Merchandise Costs 

 

Included within the merchandise costs are costs associated with purchasing trainer’s tops, polos and 
jackets provided to coaches/team managers and bibs for officials etc.  Where possible these costs are 

subsidised through sponsorship, with associated income recognised within Corporate Sponsorship income. 

2 Goods and Services Tax (GST) 

 

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of 

GST incurred is not recoverable from the Tax Office.  In these circumstances the GST is recognised as part 

of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense.  Receivables and payables in the 

statement of financial position are shown inclusive of GST.   

Subscription income is shown net of direct expenses comprising (1) medical and insurance expenses 

($24,702: 2021 $17,030), (2) player equipment and bag costs ($18,685: 2021 $2,250) and (3) coaching co-

ordinator and coaching costs ($36,719: 2021 $30,782).  This income received by the Junior section of the 

Club is treated as a sub-entity of the Club for GST purposes.   
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Notes to the Financial Statements – Year Ended 30 September 2022 
 

  2022 2021 

3 Revenue $ $ 

 

Bar and Canteen trading 

 Sales 158,050 91,566 

 Purchases (80,625) (47,830) 

 Wages – staff (9,614) (11,453) 

 Operating profit 67,811 32,283 

 

 

Membership 
 Juniors 147,278 137,151 
 BSC Subscriptions                -         91 

  147, 248 137,242 
 

4  Debtors 

 

 Corporate Sponsors - 5,660 

 Other 5,763 1,697 

  5,763 7,357  
 

5  Stock on hand 

 

 Clothing  42,096 36,483 

 Bar stock 4,217 6,084 

 Footballs and gear      1,000      1,000 

  47,313 43,567 

 

6       Creditors 

 

 VAFA (clothing, filming) 13,616 14,190 

 Consulting/communication fees 2,739 1,137 

 Kingston trophies - 4,173 

 Base group – physio - 3,850 

 Auditor review costs 1,500 1,500 

 Coaches  - 10,340 

 Bayside City Council 32,106 31,355 

 JLT Player Insurance - 6,222 

 Subscriptions refund - 39,000 

 Casual wages accrual - 1,561 

 Other   3,020   5,307 

  52,981 118,635 

  
 

7.      Unearned Income* 
 

A Community Grants Hub grant was received from the Australian Government for $5,000 during the 
year and been classified as unearned income within the balance sheet, pending identification of the 
most appropriate use and application for the grant. 
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Notes to the Financial Statements – Year Ended 30 September 2022 
 

 
 

8. Cash flow information 
   
8 (a) Reconciliation of cash   
   

Cash at the end of financial year as shown in cash flow statement is  

reconciled to items in the statement of financial position: 

   

Cash and cash equivalents 180,848 200,334 

Bank overdraft            -                -
 180,848 200,334 

 

 

   

8 (b) Reconciliation of net cash provided by operating activities to profit  

Profit from ordinary activities 81,872 2,540 

   

Add / Deduct non-cash flows in profit   

Depreciation - - 

Changes in Assets and Liabilities 

(Increase) / decrease in receivables 1,594 (5,890) 

(Increase) / decrease in inventories (3,746) 2,809 

Increase / (decrease) in payables (99,206) 124,410 

 (19,486) 123,869 
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Committee Declaration – Year Ended 30 September 2022 
 
 
The Committee has determined that the Club is not a reporting entity and this special purpose report 
should be prepared in accordance with the accounting policies detailed in Note 1 to the Financial 
Statements 
 

In the opinion of the Committee of the Club we declare that: 

a. The financial statements and notes of the Club are prepared in accordance with the Club’s 
constitution and Incorporations Act Victoria, including: 

i. Giving a true and fair view of its financial position as at 30 September 2022 and of its 

performance for the year ended on that date; and 

ii. Complying with Australian Accounting Standards applicable to a special purpose 

financial report; and 

b. There are reasonable grounds to believe that the Club will be able to pay its debts as and 

when they become due and payable. 

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Committee 

 

 

SIGNED 

 

President 

 

 

SIGNED 

 

Treasurer 

 

Dated 22 of November 2022 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 







 

2022 SENIOR TEAM LEADERS 

Senior Men  
Senior Women 

Under 19s 

Once a Shark, 
Always a Shark 

Lewis Diggins Josh Trew 

Joel Di Natale (c) 

Sarah Collins Sienna Tedde 

Matt Petering 

Cal Linehan 

Riley Mihailovic  

Josh Ward 

James Taylor  Tom Spencer  

Zoe Larrieu 

Loz Haringsma  Jemima Savage 

Sam Baisas (c) 

Amelia Bartlem 

Ella Southgate Ellen Wood 

Jayden Rodwell (U19s co-c) Nic Plevritis (U19s co-c) Nate Dear (U19s co-c) 












